Going MAD

By Lt. Rob Wickman, SH-60B 
It started off as a typical Jacksonville summer day with thunderstorms forecasted for the afternoon. I was scheduled to fly all afternoon on two TAC-3 flights with Cat I FRPs where we demonstrate dropping sonobouys and conduct MAD procedures. Upon preflight I found that I couldn’t listen to two radios at once like normal. If I had both radios up I was not able to talk on either ICS or the radio. I decided that I would let the crewman in back monitor the base frequency while we monitored the operating frequency up front. I would switch back and forth as necessary if I needed to talk to base for any reason. After we launched the field went to thunderstorm condition one. 
I had plenty of gas to complete this event and maybe the next one as well if things went smoothly. I could see that there was a line of thunderstorms moving through from the southwest. I wasn’t worried at the time though because they normally move through pretty quickly and since I was VFR I should be able to pick my way around them while out over the water.

The event started off well and we quickly spit both a DIFAR and a DICASS buoy and demonstrated proper operation and the differences between the simulator and the aircraft. Next on the grade sheet was to reel out the MAD (magnetic anomaly detector). We got the aircraft set up and my AW in back started to reel it out. It made it out about five feet before we got a flashing MAD trail light signifying that the MAD bird had stopped at some intermediate position and not at a full trail position. We tried to reel it back in and it didn’t move. I also got some weird indications as it showed it was reeled back in but when I looked out the window I could still see it hanging below the aircraft. We cycled the power to the machine a couple times and finally it moved back in properly and I received the correct lights. I thought it was just a glitch so I decided to try my fate and reel it out again knowing that I needed to have it out to complete the event. Out it went and it got stuck again at around six feet below the aircraft. This time though, any attempts to bring it back in were unsuccessful.

I called back to the squadron and let them know that I was coming back with a hung MAD bird. They told me to standby so they could get a team together and brief the situation. I could see a line of thunderstorms just west of Mayport that was about to cover the airfield. I could make it back VFR if I went back to the field right then but since the maintenance team wasn’t ready I didn’t want to chance it. I figured it would blow over in about 20 minutes anyways and I would get in after that. 

Maintenance control came back at that point and recommended trying to reel it out as far as possible to make it easier for the recovery team when I landed. I tried to reel it out but it wouldn’t move beyond its current position. Just after this I received a master caution light. I looked over to my gauges and saw that my No. 1 engine oil-temp gauge was going haywire. It was varying anywhere from about 20 degrees to about 170 degrees. I suspected a malfunctioning gauge because engine oil temp doesn’t change like that and rain sometimes has an effect on the engine harnesses. I decided the hung MAD was a bigger issue. 

At this point, the field completely was IFR and I was stuck to the northeast with a huge line of thunderstorms rolling my way from the direction of the field. Calling up approach and getting an IFR clearance into the field was a possibility, but I wasn’t about to let them send me straight into the storm where I could see lightning flashing all over the place. From my radar it looked like it was clear off the northwest so I tried to head that way hoping to loop back around the storm and come back into Mayport from the west. I started that way and visibility closed down to about a mile so I thought better of it and turned back to the northeast where I still had VFR conditions in front of the storm. 

The storm decided to stall out overt the field and I could see a line of thunderstorms from the ranging from about 50 miles to the southeast off to the northwest. I had a civilian airfield off to the north that was still calling VFR conditions which I had as an alternate but with a hung MAD it wasn’t a good option because I didn’t have a maintenance team up there to recover the MAD bird when I landed. I still had the flashing master caution light from the engine oil temp gauge, which was a mild annoyance, but the hung MAD was still a bigger priority.

I continued to circle in the northeast sector for about the next 20 minutes only about eight miles north of Mayport with that line of storms still stuck between the field the my aircraft. My AW then informed me that off to the southeast it was starting to clear up and we might be able to make it between two cells. We started down that way and the visibility dropped again as it started to rain. At this point the majority of the storm was off to the northwest so I decided I could call approach and request an approach into Mayport. Based in my RADAR is looked like there were no major cells between the airfield and us. They sent us on a southwest heading and approximately five miles south of the field conditions started to improve and I could see the field. I continued with the approach not chancing anything and made it safely back to the field.

It was now time to deal with the hung MAD situation. Normally you can pull into a high hover and have the maintenance crew grab the MAD and pull it away from the aircraft as you set the aircraft down. With the MAD only out about six feet this wasn’t a possibility. I would have to get into a low hover and set the MAD bird down and then slide the aircraft to the left so as not to land on top of the MAD. The maintenance team was out there waiting for me and guided me into a position just off the parallel taxiway so I could set the MAD bird down in the grass. The plan worked and I successfully set the aircraft down with no damage to the MAD.

My crew did an excellent job helping to relay calls from base back and forth as I tried to stay up the operating frequency as much as possible to be able to talk to tower and approach.

Lt. Wickman flies with HSL-40.

